

BETA THETA DATA

Fall 2011 Volume 60 Number 1

Alpha Theta President's Message

Despite the inarguable 'weirdness' of Homecoming, it was still invigorating to be at the house and catch up with the brotherhood. The

Ed Catto '85 edca

edcatto@hotmail.com

Alpha Theta meeting was a good one, albeit a bit long. But you know, I'm sure that was driven

by the passion and focus of the committed alumni who love the house and are working hard towards our shared goal: To bring back the active Pi Kappa Alpha chapter to Cornell University in 2012.

The Pi Kappa Alpha House Will Return to Cornell

We're at that point now where we have a strong core of brothers committed to getting the house back on campus. And they're all working well with both the University and the Pi Kappa Alpha national organization to ensure that this gets done in the right way.

It's not easy and it's not quick. We'll get into it more soon, but in a nutshell we're now on track to colonize next year. Hats off to the Alumni Advisory Group (AAG), who have devoted so much time and effort to navigating the treacherous waters during these times of unclarity on a campus that has been rocked by recent tragic events.

The Brotherhood at its Best

Elsewhere in this issue you'll read all about Zulufest 2011. This incredible gathering was designed to celebrate the life of Jeff (Zulu) Rosenberg, taken from his family, and us, much too soon. I kind of think that Jeff and Gibber were sitting up there in heaven, momentarily interrupting their weekly bridge game with the angels and saints or whomever, and peered over a cloud's edge to smile at the friendships and fun that live on. The Zulufest, wonderfully organized by Jeff Lowe and his team, was to the me the perfect example of what this all means and what it can become.

This Old House

I'm sure you're curious how the physical house holding up. The answer is an upbeat pretty good. We've fully rented out the house to boarders and we're appreciative of the gentle living style that they enjoy. Ricky Cháchra, the house manager, has been doing an especially great job of keeping everything moving in the right direction.

And when you're next in Ithaca, please do stop by, say hi and take a look around. You might not be able to go into your old room during this rental phase, but all brothers are always welcome to visit and spend time in the common areas. I think you'll be happy with what you see.

However, after much consideration, I want to be forthcoming about our financial needs. The rents we collect from out tenants are enough to cover our property taxes, utilities, insurance and a small amount of routine maintenance expenses due to normal wear and tear. We do not collect enough money to comfortably handle major repairs that are all too frequent with a 100 year old building. We were hoping to begin to build a small cash reserve for larger expenses this year but the boiler

failed prematurely and had to be replaced at a cost of \$15,000. So,



we're not going to be able to save any money this year. The exterior of the building has some significant sections of rotted wood and failing stucco that need repair, followed by a paint job. The estimated cost for this is about \$65,000.

It's never the perfect time to ask for

help. Certainly not now. Many of us have lost large sums of money with our investments, many of us own properties that are under water, some of us with many years of our careers ahead are without work and a great many of our alumni have children in college.

When Beta Theta chapter is reestablished and shows the signs of vitality that we all hope for, we envision a capital campaign to renovate the property on a grand scale and to create perhaps a scholastic endowment among other things. But, that is in the future.

If any alumnus is truly in a position to help with a portion of our \$65,000 current repair and maintenance need, please let me know. It is deep generosity to give to a much needed but non-glamorous cause.

Committed Alumni

This year several alumni attended Pike University. A report is filed in this issue. The good news is that this just highlights the continued level of alumni commitment and our ongoing, ever-strengthening partnership with National.

Don't Be Shy

And especially during these times, if you have any questions or issues about the house, or any good ideas that you'd like to share, I'd urge you not to hesitate to reach out to me. We've got a ways to go before we jumpstart Beta Theta 2.0, but we're already pretty excited.

φφka, Ed Catto mobile 201.314.4558; business 917.595.4107

Greek Changes at Cornell

We as Pikes know that the Cornell Greek community is one of the best in the nation. Our brotherhood prospered at 17 South Avenue,

Bob Forness '86 <u>bob.forness@gmail.com</u>

building lifelong friendships, incredible, if not indelible, memories, and

enhanced social and professional skills and networks. We want to pass this legacy on to future brothers by restoring Beta Theta to Cornell. To achieve this goal, we must appreciate that Cornell's Greek community is facing the same risks from high risk drinking and dangerous membership practices that caused our chapter to lose its status. To rejoin this community, we need to understand and respond to these challenges.

[continued on page 2]

Beta Theta DATA page 2

Board of Directors, 2011-2012

term		
2012	Evan Fried	201-757-2281
2013	Steve Amador, Treasurer	703-269-7096
2014	Josh Tauber, Alumni Relations	516-448-5803
2015	Ed Catto, President	201-314-4558
2016	Bob Forness, Vice President	973-701-7323

Advisor's Corner

Tom Sporney '75 tsporney@betathetadata.net

Beta Theta was well-represented at Pike University in New Brunswick NJ on the weekend of November 4th & 5th. Bob Forness '87, Tom Helfrich '64, Ralph Oliver '76, and Tom Sporney '75 attended the volunteer/alumni education track presented.

Discussion sessions included

- Building & Maintaining an Alumni Advisory Board
- Regional Meetings
- Ritual
- Breakouts on Best Practices of Risk Awareness
- Leadership Lecture
- Volunteer/Alumni Working Lunch
- Coaching vs. Mentoring & Tough Situations

The weekend concluded with Bob, Ralph & Tom S. recounting Beta Theta memories to Towson & Maryland undergrads, and performing a rousing rendition of Itsy Bitsy Spider to Executive Vice President Justin Buck, the Supreme Council, and MHQ staff in the Hyatt bar. Bruce Wolfson [Beta Pi - Penn] was not amused.

Following Homecoming, Alpha Theta representatives spoke with Director of Expansion Dan Stockton in October regarding upcoming plans for colonization. This would include an initial trip(s) that may include any of these possibilities:

- June Reunion
- September Homecoming
- Spring visit (date uncertain)
- Cornell alumni event in NYC in conjunction with other travel

It is likely that there will be two of these alumni contact trips, one with EVP Justin Buck, one with just Dan Stockton.

Headquarters staff is hosting a small dinner at a conference in St. Louis at the end of November. Dan has invited Travis Apgar, Kent Hubbell, Kara Miller, and anyone else from Cornell who will be in attendance. MHQ will also be attending a meeting hosted by Cornell at the same conference. Dan is confident that meeting will provide a few more details and, more than likely, will allow us to follow up and set a date to meet in the spring.

At present, it is unknown whether colonization will commence midsemester fall 2012, or spring 2013.



Calendar

March 14, 2012	Centennial of Alpha Theta incorporation	
May 1, 2012	Spring 2012 ß\OData deadline	
June 7-10, 2012	Reunion Weekend	
June 9, 2012	Alpha Theta Reception, 17 South Ave.	
September 22, 2012	Homecoming vs. Yale	
November 1, 2012	Fall 2012 βΘData deadline	
October 5, 2013	Homecoming	
November 1, 2014	Homecoming	
March 26, 2017	Centennial of chapter chartering	

Greek Changes at Cornell (continued)

The February death of George Desdunes, an SAE brother, in "a hazing episode that included mock kidnapping, ritualized drinking and coerced drinking", was a tragedy that shocked the Cornell Greek system to its core. In response, Cornell's first response was to accelerate already planned changes to the Fraternity and Sorority Recognition Policy. The two principal changes to the policy were: (1) restrictions on Greek interaction with freshmen in the first quarter of the academic year; and, (2) a prohibition on freshmen attending Greek social events where alcohol is served prior to their becoming full members. President Skorton announced the second response in a NY Times Op-Ed in August 2011 titled "A Pledge to End Fraternity Hazing" [www.nytimes.com/2011/08/24/opinion/a-pledge-to-end-fraternityhazing.html]. In his Op-Ed, President Skorton stated that the fraternity system continues to foster hazing through "pledging" - which he defined as "the performance of demeaning or dangerous acts as a condition of membership" - and that it must stop. He encouraged fraternity and sorority chapters to suggest alternatives for inducting new members.

A working group was assembled to respond to Skorton's challenge on behalf of the entire Greek community. Greek undergraduate (IFC, PHC and MGLC) and alumni leaders (AIFC, APHC and AMGLC), Travis Apgar and Kara Miller of the Office of Fraternity and Sorority Affairs, and representatives of the faculty and international fraternal organizations comprise this working group. The group is developing recommendations this year that will be implemented during the 2012-2013 academic year. As a member of the Alumni Interfraternity Council (AIFC), I joined the working group and was asked to serve as co-chair with Corinna Romantic, '12, the current undergraduate Panhel president.

To kick start our efforts, we are undertaking a number of projects - defining hazing and pledging, researching past efforts to eliminate hazing, interviewing/surveying key constituencies and subject matter experts, collecting best practice models, developing communication protocols, and examining approaches to implementing cultural change. We are looking forward to learning more about our subject before beginning to construct and recommend reforms.

Our challenge is fairly simple in my opinion. We need to welcome new members on the basis that you do not need to intimidate or humiliate people in order to form strong relationships. If we embrace this view, we can achieve our objective of restoring PiKA at Cornell. Beta Theta DATA page 3

Cornell Pikes Gather Together for Zulufest

Nearly forty Cornell Pikes gathered at Citi Field in New York to watch the Mets beat the Phillies and celebrate the memory

Jeff Lowe '86 jlowe@mlaglobal.com of classmate and fraternity brother Jeff 'Zulu' Rosenberg. Zulu passed away one year earlier on September 17, 2010,

after waging an epic battle with cholangiocarcinoma, a rare form of bile duct cancer. Joining the Pikes were Jeff's wife, Coleen Price Rosenberg, their daughter Gracie and twin sons Grant and Bradley, and other family members and friends. Originally diagnosed with the disease on June 24, 2008, Jeff was expected to live only 6-8 months. Not satisfied with that prediction, however, Jeff and his family fought the disease valiantly for over two years.

Jeff graduated from Cornell in 1986. Following his graduation from Cornell, Jeff attended Albany Law School, where he served as Executive Editor of the Albany Law Review. He was an associate with Dewey Ballantine and later Hunton & Williams in New York and London, before moving down to Georgia to continue his law practice and later serve as General Counsel of several companies, his last position as Vice President and General Counsel with SecureWorks, an information security company. He served as President of his Pledge Class.

Known throughout his years at Cornell as 'Zulu', Jeff was a larger than life figure who was passionate about many things, most notably his family, his fraternity, his alma mater and the Mets. This year's celebration, dubbed *Zulufest*, brought together friends and fraternity brothers from across the country, many who had not seen each other in over twenty years, with a goal of raising money for his children's college education.

Plans are already underway for *Zulufest 2012*. "Jeff was a great Cornellian and a great Pike, and nothing would have made him happier than to see his classmates come together for something fun," said Jeff Lowe '86 [jlowe@mlaglobal.com], the event organizer. Pikes present included Ed Catto '85, Adam Ratner '87, Dave Fagan '87, Jeff Schwartz '87, Barry Lawrence '84, Jon Kaiden '88, Dave Bloom '85, Hans Rempel '85, Brett Nussbaum '87, Steve Bloom '85, Jim Miller '88, Mark Martin '85, Casey Sayre '83, Rob Erlichman '87, Bill Page '85, Bill Dinan '83, Dave Zodikoff '86, Kevin O'Connell '85, Bob Forness '87, Paul Wessel '83, Mike McCoy '84, Mike Greenberg '85, Jon Flaks '86, Jeff Horowitz '86, and Marc Rockford '82.



Homecoming Minutes

The Annual Meeting of the Alpha Theta Fraternity was held at 17 South Avenue, Ithaca, New York, on September 17, 2011, being the 92^{nd} Annual Meeting of the Corporation.

The Meeting was called to order at 1:20 p.m. by President Ed Catto.

12 members were in attendance in person, and 46 by proxy.

Minutes of the last annual meeting were read and approved.

Bob Forness gave introductory remarks on the Alumni Advisory Board. He reported that Cornell University had asked that we delay rush and colonization until spring of 2013. Bob Ball gave a presentation on the colonization timeline.

Logan Cheek proposed:

- Celebrity Appearances: Tim McGraw, Jeremy Piven, and Jon Stewart. Jon Stewart was a Pike at William & Mary. He is scheduled to appear at Cornell for Parent's Weekend. Discussion was held concerning the possibility of having him appear at the House as a guest of Alpha Theta, possibly with the President of Cornell.
- The creation of an Elbert Parr Tuttle AB '18, LLB'23 Award for Distinguished National Service. After discussion, a motion was made, seconded and passed that Alpha Theta establish and grant the "Elbert P. Tuttle '18, LLB '23 Distinguished Alumni National Achievement Award." Any member of Pi Kappa Alpha is eligible. In the next few weeks, Mr. Cheek is directed to define the standards and process for making the award. This will involve a) defining the award; b) defining the standards for which the award will be made; c) defining who nominates, and who makes the final decision for the award.

A report by Treasurer Steve Amador was read and approved.

President Ed Catto reported on additional alumni events, and the progress of fundraising activities.

Tom Sporney gave a report on Alumni Relations. The members were reminded of the importance of Pike University, and advised to attend if possible. The report was approved. A report on the Hugh Gibbs Capital Improvement Fund was given by Ralph Olivier. The

report included a list of the most important work to be done, including repair of the façade on 3 sides of the house, which includes stucco & timber.

A motion was made and passed that all official acts of the Officers. Directors, and Trustees of

A motion was made and passed that all official acts of the Officers, Directors, and Trustees of the Corporation during the previous year be ratified and approved.

The meeting was opened to nominations for Director to succeed Bob Forness, whose term expired today. Bob Forness was nominated. A motion was made and passed that nominations be closed. Bob Forness was elected by acclamation.

The meeting was opened to nominations for Trustee of the Hugh S. Gibbs Capital Improvement Fund to succeed C. B. Smith, whose term expired today. C. B. Smith was nominated. A motion was made, seconded and passed that nominations be closed. C. B. Smith was elected by acclamation.

Under new business, Logan Cheek commented on fund raising. President Ed Catto will appoint one or more committees to develop alumni relations for fund raising purposes, for capital improvements and operating capital.

Logan Cheek also nominated Ricky Chachra for Honorary Membership in Alpha Theta. A motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously that the nomination be approved. There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:01 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted, David S. Miles, Secretary

The Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors of Alpha Theta Fraternity was held at 17 South Avenue, Ithaca, New York, on September 17, 2011.

The Meeting was called to order at 4:02 p.m. by President Ed Catto.

The following Directors were present: Catto, Amador, and Forness.

Also present: Miles, Secretary.

Minutes of the last directors' meeting were read and approved.

The following were elected officers of the corporation:

President - Ed Catto

Vice President - Bob Forness

Secretary - David Miles

Treasurer - Steve Amador

Alumni Relations - Josh Tauber

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:04 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

David S. Miles, Secretary

Beta Theta DATA page 4

Dik's Ravings

Tom Berg and his wife, Dreamgirl Val Moulton Berg, joined my wife, Kelley, and me as the Pike contingent attending the wedding

Dik Saalfeld '80 <u>rfs25@cornell.edu</u> Washington correspondent of Brian Pickerall to Kathy Miller. If this feels like déjà vu, rest assured that I have made similar

reports about Pick marrying Kathy in the past. Get this: they were different women! Yup, Brian married his third Kathy. This has to be a record. If you have an uneasy feeling in the pit of your stomach, I know Brian's mother, and her name isn't Kathy. So he's got that going for him. Which is nice.

Kathy is an Alpha Phi from Cornell. She was there when we were, but she doesn't remember us, and we don't remember her. One of her friends told us "she was very studious," which explains why we never crossed paths. She didn't remember the time I was waiting tables at an Alpha Phi rush function and set my thumb on fire. She must have been at the library. I was drunk. Or the time Monti and I, attending a party there, were aghast that they ran out of ice, so we took their gin home to have our own party. Frankly, we're a bit hazy on that one, too, but there were other, reliable, eyewitnesses.

Anyway, the wedding was in Duck, North Carolina. On Duck Road. When we got the invitation I started salivating at all the mentions of Duck, but, despite it being the middle of duck season, Kelley put the kibosh on me bringing my shotgun, just in case I ran into some ducks. Or spare Kathys.

It was a grand affair! Kathy is a big shot in the Pentagon, so there were a flock of generals there. I mistakenly gave one of them a buck to park my car. They really ought to redesign those uniforms. Berg spent the entire reception trying to convince Kelley why every Democrat on planet earth is pond scum. Other than that, it was fun. Val was as bodacious as ever. The bride and groom were lit, but managed to behave themselves. I tell you, middle age has its perks. Gone are the days of receptions catered by Wally's House of Wieners, with Genny Cream on tap and Ripple for the ladies.

It's time for another correction. I told a pointless story in my beer reminiscences in the last issue about how Andy Bjork and I would suck down free beer at beer truck parties, which was true. The part about crawling under the truck to avoid the long lines actually involved Ed "Tool" Conti, as he pointed out. Yes, it's true: there are people who want due credit for going to embarrassing lengths for free beer. It was Ed who came up with the truly inventive ways to score brewskis, like going through the cab and under the truck.

In a few weeks I'm off to Deer Camp with Taz Ochs, Bob Montione, Bill Webster, Nate Rudgers, and, possibly, Paul Weston, although he lives in Australia now and it's kind of a trek. I am a lazy hunter, and have a tree stand that allows me to recline. I have actually fallen asleep 30 feet up a tree. You don't shoot a lot of deer in your sleep, but if you stay awake and you do shoot one, you have to gut the dang thing and drag it back to camp. My way is waaay more comfortable.



Alumni Notes

Stag Lake invitations were embellished with a poem this year to commemorate the $40^{\rm th}$ anniversary of the annual Independence Day & Boat Race Extravaganza.

Dennis Arndorf '75, Chip Baines '78, Chuck Baker '75, Joe Fiteni '76, Barry Marcus '75, Ralph Olivier '76, Tom Sporney '75 and wives were guests of Justus "Don't need no stinkin' Facebook" vonLengerke for the party on July 2nd. Interest in the 5th Lager Cup seems to be waning after five years, so rumours swirled about new rules for next year.

The mid-Atlantic contingent crashed Doug Sacha's parents' house in Severna Park for brew & grille on Saturday July 9th, to catch **Doug '76** on his way back to Cincinnati from holiday at Virginia Beach. **Arnsdorf**, **Olivier**, **Sporney** & their better halves heard stories about things that never happened many years ago. The obligatory photo of napping Arnsdorf was taken.

Chapter Eternal

The brothers of Beta Theta Chapter of Pi Kappa Alpha extend their sympathy to the families and friends of the following brothers:

Paul S. Ostrowski '75 April 9, 2011

Eugene M. Spalding '69 March 11, 2011

Rogers Thackaberry '47

©2011, Alpha Theta Fraternity, Inc. www.betathetadata.net editor@betathetadata.net 410-863-5854